 
Board Meeting November 9th, 2011
At Georgia and Lenny’s
 
Board members in attendance: Wakean, Kirsten, Cheryl, Heather, Georgia and Richard.  Bronwyn was not able to attend
Members in attendance were: Linda, Gailyn, Edie, Fred, Sara, Marcia, 
 
Approve agenda for meeting. Approval of minutes of annual meeting 9-11-11 and those of 10-3-11 meeting
 
Clarifications.  (made when minutes were approved)
1) Proposal to make changes to the rules only after 30 days notice to the membership: Changes will be made 30 days after publication of the minutes. Note:  Need to approve the Sept 9 minutes, need some clarification before official approval.

2) Alfalfa Hay clarification: Grass hay or alfalfa hay can be used for one-flake-a-day OHA hay for confined horses. Grass/Alf & Alfalfa hay from the Red Barn is available for confined horse (only) purchase. (We need to check w/ Bronwyn & Harvey as to what quantities)

Communications:
Setting up a guidelines for Board functioning - Ideally the secretary will send minutes to the Board for review within 7 to 10 days of the meeting, and the Board will respond within one week.  The minutes would be sent out to membership no later than 2 weeks after a Board meeting.
 
Kirsten brought in a sample work hours report sheet that Work Hours coordinators are suggesting for consideration. Because the work hour sheets are currently  very difficult to decipher,  Liz has created a form for possible distribution to the membership both electronically and in the book in the white shed.  It features columns for common tasks. Hopefully a new form can be approved at the next meeting.
 
Treasurer's report
Cheryl noted that income is down about $1000 because of horse vacancies.  OHA’s fiscal year runs from October 1 to September 31.  During the month of October the bills come in and by December, Cheryl will put together a final report for this last year and a proposed budget for next year. Cheryl presented a treasurers report for activity from Aug 10 – Nov. 9.
 
EBMUD report, discussion of capital improvements
Heather: some of the ideas for capital improvements include the possibility  of developing the spring in the dairy (on land below the Long’s property) in order to provide water in the Lower Sullivan by the Long’s.  Also, to provide cross fencing in the pasture so the herd will trample teasel more easily.  Another suggestion is to improve our spring box.  These proposals have been sent to EBMUD, but we have not heard back.   
A suggestion from a member was to  enlarge the Pavilion closets.  Also a storage facility for the mower / possible ATV was suggested. This year ½ of lease is used for Capital Improvements, Next year, 2012, we will get a full credit towards improvements. 

Heather: On the question on whether we should poll the membership about the Cap. Impr.? We need to learn more from EBMUD, and then we can bring suggestions to the membership. (Note Cap. Improv are part of the Annual Grazing Plan.)
Dairy is not part of our lease at the present time, but it is possible if we do something with the goat people that we could expand to that area . This not in a current plan.
 
Linda brought up that legal fees were not brought up to the membership.  Cheryl said the board is authorized to make expenditures and that legal fees are already in the budget.  Linda said not large expenditures.  Cheryl mentioned that we purchase the mowers without membership input.  Note: Morris’s proposals mentioned later in these minutes might be used to create advance discussion before large expenditures are being made.
 
Goats - Results of Erica's survey-next steps
Erica did a survey monkey regarding the goats and distributed the results by e-mail.  The majority of the people would like to learn more about the goat people and possibly sharing space.  Erica compiled a list of questions and sent it to Joe but we have not heard back.  It is a work in progress
 
 Feeding issues

1. Tally feedings and post to web
2. Appoint feeding coordinator: There is no one in this position at the present time.  WE NEED A VOLUNTEER
3. Appoint someone to make changes to online calendar as they occur.
4. Hay watch: There is no one in this position at the present time.  WE NEED A VOLUNTEER.  Hay is a huge part of our budget, it’s not getting any cheaper, and we really need to do an A+ plus job protecting it from weather and rodents.  Over the years we have had a lot of hay wastage and the hay watch position is crucial to protect our investment.
 
 Proposal that OHA purchase 40 bales of alfalfa for the red barn to be available for purchase by members for confined horses.

A decision had been made previous to this meeting to go ahead and purchase the 40 bales of alfalfa to put in the red barn.  There was some confusion over whether they are to be used just for individual hay purchase, or for some of them to be put up in the pastures for feeding. The first bales of herd hay were almost all grass, now they are largely alfalfa. Discussion ensued about how confusing it is to tell the bales apart.  Not all the herd hay was distributed to the right holding areas, Bronwyn will make sure that the distribution is correct before it rains.  It was decided to use the recently purchased alfalfa for personal use, by the bale at $20 a bale.  
 
Gailyn asked about the past controversy of alfalfa vs. grass hay, wondering why the grass hay proponents would not be upset about alfalfa being fed to the herd.  Cheryl noted that most of those proponents had a balanced view and were willing to accept alfalfa being fed for a short time, and that in the long view it was not a problem.
 
H. Two Proposals for review:
1) Any proposed change of R and R be submitted to membership who will have 30 days to respond.
It was agreed that the membership be informed of this proposal and the board will then vote on it after getting input from the members.
2. An addition to the rules - Section I Governance (NewPart)
“As stated in our by laws, the Board will have the power to “establish policies of the corporation and enforce rules and regulation” and also to “fix fees and charges for use of the facilities.” However, any changes involving the number of memberships, the kind of hay purchased for (*winter feeding to the horses), or changes exceeding $100 in the fees (*per annum) charged members shall be decided by the Board only after notifying the membership 30 days in advance of the consideration of such changes.”
*Small wording changes were made to the proposals for clarification.
It was agreed that the membership be informed of this proposal and the board will then vote on it after getting input from the members.
 
Proposal to change R and R to include riding instructors as professional associate members. 
EBMUD is OK with riding instructors' use of ring and non-members taking lessons. Non-members can become riding partner members. The board proposes that the riding instructors’ need to provide proof of liability and sign a release. The Membership Secretary can gather these documents.
It was agreed that the membership be informed of this proposal and the board will then vote on it after getting input from the members.
 
Report from membership committee: 
Elise was unable to attend, but she sent an e-mail detailing members concerns about Lila Abdul Rahim being on the OHA waiting list while she also gave the Board informal legal advice about Kim's termination.  These members saw it as a conflict of interest.  Elise also received many emails supporting Lila's membership.
 Discussion:
Opinions for:
Kirsten supported Lila's membership, as she is an outstanding horse person, and a generous contributor to the horse community in many ways.
Wakean said some thought that it was unintentional, Lila was a friend offering to try to solve the issue in an not litigious manner.         
Heather stated that the spaces that are open, were open before Kim’s termination, and that Kim's spaces are still occupied. Therefore it was irrelevant to Lila coming to the top of the list and being interviewed.  
Some said since probationary members can’t vote; that the issue with Kim would be settled before she could vote so that it was not a conflict of interest.
Cheryl said Lila deserves to be considered.
Opinions against: Some thought it was a conflict of interest.
Gailyn said it is to her misfortune she involved herself professionally in our conflict, people may not trust her.
Several people suggested her application be put on hold and revisited.
Edie asked: Who invited her to the Board meeting? Was she a guest? A speaker? The issue is she was invited when she was on the wait list. Most Board members did not know Lila was on the waiting list. 
Related Q: How do we know who is on the wait list? 

Fred spoke as one who set up the process: The list is private because some people do not want their stable to know they are applying here. Some want privacy because if they were denied they do not want others to know. We want to assure a fair & clean process w/o any lobbying – some fear they would be passed by in favor of a more popular applicant.
Cheryl proposed to give Elise the go ahead to interview Lila for memberhip. All Board members are available to the membership for discussion. Heather seconded. Proposal passed with four in favor, one opposed, and one abstained. 
Update on membership status and filling of empty horse spaces
We have 38 spaces. Two member spaces are empty and five horse spaces have not been filled yet.  New members currently on probation are Jan, Doug and Allison.  The members needing to fill spaces are: Sally Weare and Julie Dixon.  There are three  members who have empty spaces;  
Heidi Kader: Reminic died 2/16/2011;  From Membership Chair: "Heidi's date is complicated by the 12/24 rule.  I did warn Heidi, but she said it wasn't relevant.  She does have 12 month to fill the slot, so until next Feb.  But if the Board wants to enforce the 12/24 rule (Heidi says not applicable for a sick horse), Reminic came off pasture on Sept. 20, 201l (so she has not had a horse on pasture for about 14 months)" 

                Rules and Reg...pg.19 K.  Members may keep their horse(s) elsewhere, or have an             empty space, for up to 12 consecutive months; however, the member must have a              horse occupying their space, and on the pasture, for at least 12 of every 24 months.
Fred Black and Edie Black: Gracie died 9/18/2011 -  space needs to be filled by 9/18/2012

Just after the board meeting Echo left the pasture:  space needs to be filled by                       11/13/2012. 

  

 
Thank yous
 
Wakean & Harvy for mowing Forest meadow.
Morris for fixing locks on Red Barn
Erica: Survey on use of Goats
Jan Walton for cleanup around the Red Barn.
  Neil Riley for work around the Pavillion
  Elise for setting up the herd move, Kirsten for leading the herd move
Next Board Meeting Dec. 12th 7:00 p.m.  location...TBA 
 
